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Christa Wierks ’97 Murphy of 
Holland, Mich., has added a used 
bookstore to the Africa’s Child Family 
Resale Store which she and her husband 
opened in 2009 to help support their 
mission work in Kaloma, Zambia.
Doug Roberts Jr. ’97 of East Lansing, 
Mich., has joined Consumers Energy’s 
state governmental affairs team in 
Lansing.
Betsey Van Faasen ’97 Rubel and 
Jason Rubel ’97 of Bloomfield Hills, 
Mich., have four daughters, Katie 
(seven), Claire (six), Anna (four) and 
Molly (two). Betsey works part-time as 
an estate-planning attorney. Jason is the 
associate principal at Bloomfield Hills 
Andover High School.
Miska Kuipers ’97 Rynsburger of 
Holland, Mich., has authored It’s Time to 
Play Outside, a book of 101 detailed ideas 
on how a parent can take five minutes 
to set up creative play for children 
outdoors.
Jonathan DeWitte ’98 of Holland, 
Mich., is chief of staff of Bill Huizenga, 
Republican Congressman representing 
Michigan’s 2nd District.
Rachel Hillegonds ’99 of Grand 
Rapids, Mich., who is with Miller 
Johnson, was one of six alumni 
lawyers who participated in the 
panel presentation “Law School and 
the Practice of Law: The Lawyer’s 
Perspective” at Hope on Monday, Feb. 
21, as part of the college’s Pre-Law 
Showcase.
Jeff Trytko ’99 of Grand Rapids, 
Mich., is a project manager at GVSU 
over a Department of Defense Grant 

providing no-cost rehabilitation services 
to wounded veterans at Mary Free Bed.  
More can be read about the project on 
the Mary Free Bed website.

00s
Cory M. Curtis ’00 of Denver, Colo., 
was recently one of 12 attorneys 
elected nationwide for partnership at 
Baker Hostetler. He is a member of the 
litigation group and concentrates his 
practice in commercial litigation. He 
earned his law degree in 2003 from the 
University of Denver College of Law, 
where he served as a member of the 
Denver University Law Review.
Eric Goodman ’00 of Twinsburg, 
Ohio, has been elected partner with 
Baker & Hostetler LLP.  He will be 
working for the business group in the 
Cleveland office.
Ed Jewett ’00 is a physical education 
teacher at Lockwood Elementary in 
Eaton Rapids.
Chad Kleinheksel ’00 of Hudsonville, 
Mich., has been elected partner at 
Warner Norcross & Judd, LLP in Grand 
Rapids.  He will concentrate his practice 
in intellectual property law, primarily 
patent and trademark law.
Jennifer Schwieger ’01 of Brooklyn, 
N.Y., completed a fellowship in 
International Emergency Medicine 
at Columbia University and is now 
working in the emergency room in 
Brooklyn and with Samaritan’s Purse 
internationally.

Susan DeKam ’02 of Plano, Texas, 
was featured on the Kegg Organ Builders 
website. She was a finalist at the 2010 
AGO Young Artists Competition and has 
recorded a program of works by Bach, 
Vierne, Mozart, Brahms, Schumann, 
Buxtehude, Alcock, Durufle and 

Howells.  The recording was performed 
on the organ at Zion Lutheran Church 
in Wausau, Wis., and should be released 
in the spring of this year.
Kara Schwieterman ’02 Haas of 
Delton, Mich., and her husband headed 
up the great backyard bird count in 
February with the Binder Park Zoo and 
the BC Brigham Audubon Society.  Kara 
has been the manager of Michigan State 
University’s Kellogg Bird Sanctuary since 
2009.
Raj Malviya ’02 of Grand Rapids, 
Mich., who is with Miller Johnson, 
was one of six alumni lawyers who 
participated in the panel presentation 
“Law School and the Practice of Law: 
The Lawyer’s Perspective” at Hope on 
Monday, Feb. 21, as part of the college’s 
Pre-Law Showcase.
Jason Pratt ’02 of Milwaukee, Wis., 
received his master’s at Michigan State 
University, studying microbiology and 
molecular genetics, in 2005. He is now 
a yeast and fermentation scientist at 
MillerCoors in Milwaukee. Jason is also 
a member of an expert taste panel which 
samples beer across the nation for its 
color, texture and taste.
Laura Howe ’03 of Ann Arbor, 
Mich., was accepted to the allergy 
and immunology fellowship training 
program at the University of Michigan.
Vince Scheffler ’03 of Frisco, Texas, 
was recently elected president of the 
Parker College of Chiropractic Alumni 
Association.  As part of his duties he will 
serve as a board of trustee member for 
the college. He is the youngest board 
member in the history of the school.
Jeremy Brieve ’04 of Holland, Mich., 
who is with Priority Health, was one 
of six alumni lawyers who participated 
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Pictured: Larry, jazz musician and future public accountant.

Three generations of the 
extended Nyenhuis family 
enjoyed first-hand experience 
with a historic anniversary 
this past fall.  They visited 
Greece in conjunction with the 
commemoration of the 2,500th 
anniversary of the run that 
inspired the modern marathon.  
Participants in the trip included 
Dr. Jacob E. Nyenhuis, who 
is professor of classics and 
provost emeritus and director 
of the A.C. Van Raalte Institute, 
and his wife Leona Nyenhuis 
’93 of Holland, Mich.; their 
daughter Kathy Nyenhuis 
’80 Kurtze and her husband 
Arthur G. Kurtze III ’80 
of Carson City, Mich.; their 
granddaughter Aubrey Kurtze 
’05 Hilton and her husband 
Adam Hilton ’05 of Holland; 
their granddaughter Allison 
Kurtze ’06 Edema and her 
husband Todd Edema ’03; and 
their grandson Arthur (“Budd”) 
Kurtze IV.  Kathy, Aubrey, and 

Adam were among the 7,500 
who ran the 5K and 10K races, 
whereas Budd was among the 
12,500 people who ran in the 
Athens Marathon on Sunday, 
Oct. 31, 2010,  following the 
route that legend says the 
messenger Pheidippides took to 
announce the Athenian victory 
over the Persians during the 
Battle of Marathon in 490 BC.  
Following the race, Dr. Nyenhuis 
led a classical tour of Greece 
for the family. The trip also 
was a celebration of the 30th 
anniversary of  the marriage of 
Kathy and Arthur. The photo 
shows Kathy, Aubrey and Adam 
in front of the Panathenaic 
Stadium where the races ended.
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in the panel presentation “Law School 
and the Practice of Law: The Lawyer’s 
Perspective” at Hope on Monday, Feb. 
21, as part of the college’s Pre-Law 
Showcase.
Kevney Croucher-Dugan ’04 of 
Douglas, Mich., works for a Chamber 
of Commerce-related marketing 
organization.
Michael Douma ’04 presented “Dutch 
Americans and the Rise of Heritage 
Studies” on Friday, Dec. 3, at Hope.  He 
was the visiting research fellow at the A. 
C. Van Raalte institute this past summer.  
He is a doctoral candidate at Florida 
State University, where his studies have 
focused on Dutch-American history.
Heidi Snoap ’04 of Grandville, Mich., 
is currently teaching second grade for 
Caledonia Community Schools.
Ryan Wert ’04 of Lansing, Mich., is 
a recording engineer and the owner of 
Elm Street Recording.
Vance Brown ’05 of Decatur, Ga., 
does subcontract, grant and property 
management for the Office of the 
Directorate of the Centers for Disease 
Control and Prevention of Atlanta, Ga.
Lacee Carr ’05 is a chiropractic 
physician (please see “Advanced 
Degrees”) with Dr. Rod McLane in 
Marysville, Mich.

Daniel Miller ’05 of Huntertown, 
Ind., is working as an intern with the 
NH3 Fuel Association.
Jessica Robinson ’05 of 
Westminster, Colo., is an education 
and employment counselor with 
Urban Peak in Denver, Colo.
Stephanie Szydlowski ’05 of 
Grand Rapids, Mich., who is with 
Kuiper Orlebeke, was one of six 
alumni lawyers who participated in 
the panel presentation “Law School 
and the Practice of Law: The Lawyer’s 
Perspective” at Hope on Monday, Feb. 
21, as part of the college’s Pre-Law 
Showcase.
Lori Sullivan ’06 recently received 
a J.D. degree (please see “Advanced 
Degrees”) and is licensed to practice 
law in Virginia. She was sworn 
in before the Supreme Court in 
Richmond on Wednesday, Nov. 3, and 
is employed with the Department of 
Justice in Washington, D.C.
Emily Slavicek ’07 Beachy of 
Coldwater, Mich., is the new pastor at 
the Girard United Methodist Church.
Erik Jimenez-Fuller ’07 of Kyle, 
S.D., was hired this past October as 
the third-fifth-grade mathematics 
interventionist for Little Wound 
Elementary School. His wife is a fifth-
grade teacher at the school as part of 
the program Teach for America.
Rebeccah Kolak ’07 is serving 
as an environmental educator and 
AmeriCorps volunteer at the Kennebec 
Estuary Land Trust in Bath, Maine.
Sarah Mignin ’07 of Chicago, 
Ill., has recently joined Orbit Media 
Studios Inc. as a relationship manager.
Jennifer Pyle ’07 of Hinsdale, 
Ill., recently won first place in 
Toastmaster’s International humorous 
speech competition in the club-, area- 
and district-level competitions.
Lisa Peterson ’08 Adams of 
Portland, Ore., recently accepted an 
elementary teaching position at Prune 
Hill Elementary in Camas, Wash.
Aaron Clark ’08 of Holland, 
Mich., is a licensed financial advisor 
with Zichterman & Clark Capital 
Management of Raymond James.
Christopher Dekker ’08 of 
Hudsonville, Mich., performed at the 
First United Methodist Church’s pipe 
organ festival on Saturday, Nov. 6.
Daniel Holt ’08 of Chicago, Ill., 
was one of three panelists for this 
year’s Hope College Student Congress 
Speaker Series, which focused on 
the theme “Helping Other People 
Every Day: Incorporating Service into 
Profession.”  His service field was with 
Teach for America in Los Angeles, 
Calif.  He is currently employed 
as a systems integration analyst at 
Accenture.
Mackenzie Snyder ’08 is a certified 
credit union financial counselor. She is 
a specialist in Latino market research 
with Consumer Credit Union.
Crystal Frost ’09 Feyen of 
Bloomington, Minn., is a young-
adult mental health practitioner with 

Resource Inc., an outreach program 
providing a full spectrum of recovery-
oriented services to help families 
and individuals with mental illness, 
substance abuse and homelessness 
thrive in the community.
Ashleigh Schiffler ’09 of Plymouth, 
Mich., was one of three panelists 
for this year’s Hope College Student 
Congress Speaker Series, which focused 
on the theme “Helping Other People 
Every Day: Incorporating Service into 
Profession.” Her service field was with 
the Peace Corps in Guatemala.  She is 
currently director of Boys and Girls on 
the Run of Greater Detroit, Mich.

10s
Seth Carlson ’10 of Lawton, Mich., 
was one of three panelists for this 
year’s Hope College Student Congress 
Speaker Series, which focused on 
the theme “Helping Other People 
Every Day: Incorporating Service 
into Profession.”  He has been with 
AmeriCorps in West Ottawa, Mich.
Felipe Matioli ’10 of Kalamazoo, 
Mich., is a human resources 
representative with Kellogg Company 
in Battle Creek.
Rachelle Victory ’10 Nauta 
of Jenison, Mich., is working as a 
registered nurse at Spectrum Health in 
Grand Rapids, Mich.
Chelsey Poindexter ’10 of East 
Jordan, Mich., recently was the winner 
of the Outfit My Classroom sweepstakes 
offered through MEEMIC New Teacher 
Network.  She teaches English, 
mythology and drama at Harbor 
Springs High School.  She received 
$500 worth of desktop accessories and 
school supplies for her classroom.
Eileen Sanderson ’10 has been 
teaching at MeySen Academy in 
Sendai, Japan, where she was when 
the March 11 earthquake and tsunami 
struck. In the aftermath, she was able 
to help with relief efforts set up from 
the school and plans to remain. She 

requests prayers for Japan, especially 
for the people in the coastal areas, and 
giving to aid.
Sally Vander Ploeg ’10 of 
Holland, Mich., gave a recital on 
Sunday, Jan. 16, at the Holland Area 
Arts Council.  She is preparing for 
her graduate school auditions at the 
Boston Conservatory, Longy School 
of Music and Westminster Choir 
College.  The recital showcased a 
variety of classical music from a 
Beethoven sonata, to a Brahms viola 
sonata, to vocal pieces by Strauss and 
Schumann.
Lucas Wolthuis ’10 of Vicksburg, 
Mich., won first place in the Frostbite 
5K Run on Saturday, Feb. 5.  He is 
a study-hall teacher and head track 
coach at Vicksburg High School.

Marriages
	 Judith Wiley ’62 and Rick Storey, 
April 24, 2010.
	 Joel Lefever ’86 and Janet Blyberg, 
Oct. 16, 2010, Alexandria, Va.
	 Daniel Fischer ’96 and Beth 
Quimby ’99, Aug. 8, 2010, Letchworth 
State Park.
 	 Benjamin Marty ’96 and Amy, 
June 5, 2010.
	 Jenna Swanezy ’02 and G. Drew 
Kastran, Aug. 28, 2010.
	 Eric Barendse ’03 and Eileen 
Hartigan, Feb. 26, 2011, Waitsfield, Vt.
	 Lindsay Hall ’03 and Jaymey 
Hardin, Sept. 18, 2010, Ashland City, 
Tenn.  
 	 Miriam Northcutt ’03 and Ben 
Bohmert, August 2009.

Jennifer Passchier ’99 of 
Denver, Colo., was highlighted 
in the University of Colorado 
Hospital insider newsletter.  
She is the principal at Park 
Lane Elementary in Aurora, 
Colo.  At Park Lane, 88 percent 
of the 375 students qualify 
for free or reduced lunch, and 
English is a second language 
for 56 percent of the students. 
Under her direction, the 
school has added 2,000 books 
and distributed many more 
to students to start a family 
literacy program, and she has 
started a fitness and nutrition 
program. The hospital has 
partnered with the school to 
provide books, turkeys and 
other food for the holidays, 
and launched an “adopt-a 
family” program with other 
events planned for the rest of 
the year.  

Travis Williams ’98, of 
Hamilton, Mich., who is the 
executive director of The 
Outdoor Discovery Center 
and Macatawa Greenway of 
Holland, Mich., was presented 
the “Best Informal Science 
Teacher of the Year” award by 
the Michigan Science Teachers 
Association on Friday, Feb. 
25, during the group’s 58th 
annual conference. He is 
pictured after the presentation 
with his wife, Stephanie 
Jones ’99 Williams.

Camaron Voyles ’07 is in 
New Zealand, currently living 
in Auckland, on a working 
holiday until he starts law 
school in the fall.  He had 
been living in Christchurch 
for 11 days when the February 
22 earthquake struck.  He 
was uninjured, but of the 
earthquake and the period 
which followed he notes, “It 
was, needless to say, a very 
miserable and stressful time.”  
The account he wrote at News 
from Hope College’s request is 
available on the publication’s 
web page.

   More ONLINE www.hope.edu/pr/nfhc



	 Carrie Cole ’04 and Paul Rosas, July 
17, 2010, Knoxville, Tenn.
	 Kevney Croucher-Dugan ’04 and 
Erin Baunsgard, Sept. 25, 2010, Bend, 
Ore.
 	 Veronica Farley ’04 and Aaron 
Seybert, June 11, 2010.
	 Sara Bolkema ’04 and Aaron Good, 
Dec. 18, 2010, Grand Rapids, Mich.
	 Christopher Hagen ’04 and Jenna 
Treumuth ’07, Oct. 23, 2010.
 	 Sarah Lamer ’05 and Michael 
DeVisser, July 16, 2010, Holland, Mich.
 	 Sona Smith ’06 and Elisha Hall, 
Sept. 26, 2010.
 	 Emily Slavicek ’07 and William 
Michael Beachy, Jan. 15, 2011, Girard, 
Ohio.
 	 Evelyn Daniel ’08 and Michael 
Martin, Aug. 7, 2010, Dearborn, Mich.
 	 Dan Holt ’08 and Julie Hoogerhyde 
’08, July 3, 2010, Grand Rapids, Mich.
	 Lauren Stacks ’08 and Thomas 
Yamaoka ’08, Sept. 4, 2010.
	 Hope Schwartz ’08 and Caleb 
Sparks, Nov. 12, 2010, Memphis, Tenn.
 	 Kalee Monhollon ’09 and Clinton 
Wilm ’09, Jan. 8, 2011, Holland, Mich.
 	 Cassie Jo Sneller ’10 and Jonathan 
De Kleine, June 25, 2010, Holland, Mich.

New Arrivals
	 Thomas Doerr ’76 and Gilda 
Rodriguez Doerr, Adrian Jalen, Dec. 1, 
2010.
 	 Bryan Whitmore ’90 and Heather 
VanLangevelde ’94 Whitmore, Joseph 
Bryan, Jan. 19, 2011.
 	 Mark Bernecker ’91 and Michele 
Nederveld ’92 Bernecker, Danielle 
Annette, July 1, 2010.
 	 Jamie Lee ’92 Schmidt and Adam 
Schmidt, Nathaniel Adam, July 29, 
2010.
 	 Daniel Van Iwaarden ’92 and 
Dorothy Van Iwaarden, Daniel Alan, 
Feb. 20, 2011.
	  Kevin Klaasen ’95 and Christie 
Eding ’98 Klaasen, Camdyn Robert, Feb. 
7, 2011.
 	 Jennifer Schaefer ’95 Myers and 

Louis Myers, Aubry Grace, Nov. 29, 
2010.
	 Melissa Neckers ’95 VanderLeek 
and Scott VanderLeek, Thomas Bruce, 
Jan. 13, 2011.
 	 Amity Weeldreyer ’96 Pothoff and 
Gregory Pothoff, Kaleb Gregory, Feb. 11, 
2011.
 	 Tammy Bouwens ’97 Ashby and 
Andy Ashby, Whitney Renee, Dec.15, 
2010.
 	 Timothy Heneveld ’97 and Stacey 
Baker ’01 Heneveld, Talon John, Feb. 16, 
2011.
	 Lora Clark ’97 Kolean and Mark 
Kolean, Alexis Grace, Jan 8, 2011.
 	 Sara Nicles ’97 Wiles and Nathan 
Wiles, Phoebe Aletha, May 24, 2010.
 	 Jason Windeler ’97 and Heidee 
Kimnic ’98 Windeler, Chaz Michael, 
Nov. 1, 2010.
	 Rachel Postmus ’98 Becher and Jim 
Becher, Owen James, Oct. 15, 2010.
 	 Frances Eilers ’98 and Patrick Eilers, 
Andrew Kenneth, Mar. 20, 2010.
 	 Sarah Gorter ’98 and Jim Carlson, 
Annika Florentina Gorter Carlson and 
Julianna Pakalana Gorter Carlson, Oct. 
26, 2010.
	 Kimberly Powell ’98 Mills and 
Joseph Mills, Isabella Grace, Aug. 13, 
2010.
	 Clinton Moore ’98 and Lara Wagner 
’98 Moore, Maverick Rinehart, Dec. 18, 
2010.
 	 Kristin Nowak ’98 Pecora and Mike 
Pecora, Michael Joseph, July 12, 2010.
 	 Dean Thayer ’98 and Katherine 
Berghorst ’00 Thayer, Norah Grace, Jan. 
3, 2011.
 	 Jeanna Keinath ’98 Weaver and 
Brian Weaver ’98, Madeline Hope, Oct. 6, 
2010.
	 Jeffrey Kauffman ’00 and Elizabeth 
Kauffman ’02, Nora Elizabeth, June 18, 
2010.
 	 Sarah Buchinger ’00 Kramer and 
Jonathan Kramer, Samuel Steven, Dec. 
31, 2010.
 	 Jessica McCombs ’00 McCarthy and 
Mark McCarthy, Annalise, Sept. 10, 2010.
	 Kristin Kooiker ’00 Vanden Heuvel 
and Jon Vanden Heuvel, Madeline Jane, 
Oct. 29, 2010.
	 Kelli Berggoetz ’01 Hulst and Brad 
Hulst, Chloe Addison, Nov. 3, 2010.
 	 Jessica Case ’02 Eisenberg and Adam 
Eisenberg, Hannah Marlee, Oct. 23, 2010.
 	 Matthew Kalajainen ’02 and Rachel 
Smarszcz ’03 Kalajainen, Evan Matthew, 
Nov. 10, 2010.
	 Nicholas A. Reister ’02 and Misten 
Weeldreyer ’99 Reister, Gesche Misten 
Rebecca Weeldreyer Reister, Oct. 17, 
2010.
 	 Amy Woolard ’02 Sanchez and 
Marc Sanchez, Ada Zoe, Nov. 20, 2010.
 	 Katie Baumann ’02 Tidball and 
Daniel Tidball, Grayden Parker, Dec. 26, 
2010.
	 Kevin Wolthuis ’02 and Jennifer 
Bodine ’03 Wolthuis, Blaise Michael, 
Dec. 11, 2010.
	 David Arnoldink ’03 and Julie 
Visser ’03 Arnoldink, Mason John, Jan. 
7, 2011.

	 Katie Stephan ’03 Cobb and 
Rodney Cobb ’03, Ellie Paige, Oct. 27, 
2010.
 	 Kimberly Pett ’03 De Jager and 
Chad De Jager, Kassidy Joy, Dec. 3, 
2010.
	 Corrie Durham ’03 Hillary and Phil 
Hillary, Isaac John, Nov. 9, 2010.
	 Noel Snyder ’03 and Heidi Dykema 
’04 Snyder, Jude Lewis and Hazel Brynn, 
Nov. 9, 2010.
	 Kyle Nevenzel ’04 and Amber 
Nevenzel, Kenzie Mae, Feb. 18, 2011
 	 Willam Norden ’04  and MaraJoy 
Norden, Berend Stanley, Sept. 9, 2010.
	 Anne Slaughter ’04 Stolz and 
Matthew Stolz ’04, Harrison Matthew, 
Jan. 28, 2011.
 	 Rebecca Marcus ’05 Brown and 
John Brown, Hannah GraceLin, July 25, 
2010.
	 Megan Scholten ’05 Decker and 
Jason Decker, Annalise Leigh, Jan. 28, 
2011.
 	 Megan Jager ’05 Kelder and Michael 
Kelder, Evan James, Feb 6, 2011.
 	 Kari Chase ’05 Law and Josh Law, 
Grace Madeline Rose, April 14, 2008; 
Sydney Faith, Aug. 20, 2009; and Molly 
Hope, Jan. 13, 2011.
	 Janelle Swisher ’05 Sievert and Jared 
Sievert, Owen Matthew, Jan. 26, 2011.
 	 Lucas Wolfe ’05 and Rachel 
Kuiphof ’05 Wolfe, Elliot John, Jan. 3, 
2011.
	 Joseph Diekevers ’06 and Kristin 
Rose ’07 Kiekevers, Thomas Edward, Feb. 
17, 2011.
	 Krista Rottschafer ’06 Heemstra 
and Andy Heemstra, Elijah Timothy and 
Evelyn Hope, Oct. 5, 2010.
	 Sona Smith ’06 and Elisha Hall, 
Ayah Sol Masai Hall, Jan. 8, 2010.
	 Robert ’06 Sweas and Krista Sweas, 
Juliana Rose, Jan. 6, 2011.
 	 Jeffrey Vandlen ’06 and Kimberly 
Mosley ’06 Vandlen, Caleb Dale, Dec. 
21, 2010.
 	 Elisabeth Lintemuth ’07 
Cunningham and William 
Cunningham, Luciana Elisabeth, Feb. 8, 
2011.
	 Daniel Wizner ’07 and Elizabeth 
Case ’07 Wizner, Isabelle Josephine, 
Dec. 4, 2010.

	 Roxanne Fishnick ’09 Adkins and 
Matthew Adkins, Matthew Xander, Nov. 
27, 2010.

Advanced Degrees
 	 Elizabeth Byma ’90, Ph.D. in 
nursing, Michigan State University, 
December 2010.
 	 Gina Switalski ’93 Schinker, 
Ph.D. in educational leadership and 
organizational analysis, Western 
Michigan University.
 	 Christin Van Wyk ’95 Greiman, 
Master of Business Administration, 
Northwood University, December 
2007.
 	 Christopher Greiman ’96, Master 
of Business Administration, Northwood 
University, December 2010.
	 Jeffrey Kauffman ’00, Master of 
Arts in humanities, Central Michigan 
University, August 2009.
	 Jennifer Schwieger ’01, Master of 
Public Health, Columbia University, 
May 2010.
 	 Elizabeth Kauffman ’02, Master 
of Arts in English language and 
literature, Central Michigan University, 
December 2009.
	 Kimberly Pett ’03 De Jager, Master 
of Education, Grand Valley State 
University, 2010.
 	 Sara Bolkema ’04 Good, Master of 
Music in music education, VanderCook 
College of Music, July 2010.
 	 Heidi Snoap ’04, master’s degree 
in educational leadership, Grand Valley 
State University.
 	 Lacee Carr ’05, Doctor of 
Chiropractic, Palmer College of 
Chiropractic, October 2010.
 	 Lori Sullivan ’06, J.D., Columbus 
School of Law, November 2010.
 	 Stelios Alvarez ’08, Masters 
in Business Administration, with 
an emphasis on international 
management, Grand Valley State 
University’s Seidman College of 
Business, December 2010.
 	 Crystal Frost ’09 Feyen, Master of 
Social Work, University of Minnesota, 
August 2010.
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The Hope-Calvin men’s 
basketball rivalry took on 
a new yet familiar form on 
Saturday, Nov. 13.  Alumni 
spanning a quarter century of 
Hope men’s basketball history 
teamed up to face a contingent 
of alumni of Calvin College at 
Calvin Christian High School 
for a game to benefit the 
Christian Education Tuition 
Assistance Fund of Ivanrest 
Christian Reformed Church of 
Grandville, Mich.  The Hope 
squad lost 82-76, but the event 
itself was a winner, raising 

   More ONLINE www.hope.edu/pr/pressreleases

A total of 50 seniors
graduated with honors in 
December.  Please visit 
the college’s website 

for the list.

$5,500 for young students and 
hosting an audience of about 
300.  Playing from Hope were 
Tod Gugino ’85 of Holland, 
Mich.; Wade Gugino ’92 of 
Holland; Duane Bosma ’96 
of Holland; Joel Holstege 
’98 of Jenison, Mich.; Chris 
Vander Slice ’99 of Grandville; 
Josh Canan ’00 of Zeeland, 
Mich.; Mike VanHekken ’03 
of Wyoming, Mich.; Derek 
VanSolkema ’08 of Byron 
Center, Mich.; and Cody Canan 
’10 of Holland.  There’s talk of a 
rematch this coming fall.

http://www.hope.edu/pr/pressreleases/content/view/full/29887
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Deaths
The college is often privileged to receive 
additional information in celebration 
of the lives of members of the Hope 
community who have passed away. 
Please visit the expanded obituaries we 
have made available online if you wish 
to read more about those who loss is 
noted in this issue.

   More ONLINE www.hope.edu/pr/nfhc

	 Robert Albers ’52 of Holland, 
Mich., died on Sunday, Jan. 9, 2011. He 
was 80.
	 He was a surgeon in Holland since 
1963, and in the late 1970s formed 
Holland Surgical Associates.
	 Survivors include his wife of 
56 years, Rose Tardiff ’53 Albers; his 
sons, Michael Paul (Kathy) Albers and 
Mark Robert (Kate Brown) Albers; his 
grandchildren, Martha, Mitch and Jillian 
Albers; his sister, Norma Albers ’48 
(William) Zonnebelt; and his brothers-in-
law, Calvin Tardiff and Ray (Gail) Tardiff.

	 MaryJane Dixon ’66 Baxter of 
Port Charlotte, Fla., died on Saturday, 
Dec. 25, 2010.  She was 66.
	 She was an elementary teacher with 
the New York City Public School System 
before retiring.
	 Survivors include her husband of 
12 years, Robert Baxter; and nephews, 
Kenneth Dixon and Thomas Dixon.

	 William S. Bernard ’91 of Royal 
Oak, Mich., died on Wednesday, Dec. 
15, 2010.  He was 42.
	 Survivors include his mother, 
Nancy (Terrence) Wright; his brother, 
Joseph (Kelly) Wright, Terrence (Kim) 
Wright; his sister, Leigh (Sean) Conrad; 
and several nieces and nephews.

	 Nicole Beuschel ’11 of Comstock 
Park, Mich., died on Monday, Feb. 21, 
2011 after a 10-year battle with cancer.  
She was 28.
	 Survivors include her mother, 
Patricia Beuschel; and grandmothers, 
Florence Schut and Janice Beuschel.

	 Ann Fikse ’47 Boss of Waupun, 
Wis., died on Friday, Nov. 26, 2010.  She 
was 84.
	 She was a school teacher in 
Hudsonville and Holland, Mich., and 
in Waupun, where she ministered to 
unmarried pregnant girls.  She served 
on the Board of Trustees for Western 
Theological  Seminary.
	 Survivors include her husband 
of 61 years, Donald Boss ’50; her son, 
Richard (Amy) Boss; two daughters, 
Mary (Calvin) Siegel and Rhoda 
(Christopher) Kerkes; 10 grandchildren; 
four great-grandchildren; one sister, 
Cynthia Fikse ’50 (Michael ’52) Romano; 
and two brothers, John (Beverly) Fikse 
’55 and Evert (Ardith) Fikse ’60.

	 Virginia Miller ’57 Bostian of 
Freeport, Ill., died on Tuesday, Feb. 15, 
2011.  She was 75.
	 She worked in Newell’s production 
control for a number of years.

	 Survivors include her husband, 
David Bostian; son, Scott (Rita) Bostian; 
two grandchildren, Talia and Juniper; 
brother, Gerald (Carol) Miller ’62; and 
two nieces.
	
	 Irwin L. Brink ’53 of Plymouth, 
Mich., died on Sunday, Sept. 19, 2010.  
He was 80.
	 He was an accountant for Evans 
Products Company and Masco, Inc.  
After retiring he drove the Red Bell 
Nursery school bus.
	 Survivors included his wife of 58 
years, Shirley Brink; his children, Lynda 
(Dan) Markiewicz, Russ (Carolyn) Brink, 
Jerry (Tracy) Brink and Katie (Michael) 
McCollum; and six grandchildren.

	 Luella Brady ’48 Browand of 
Lansing, Mich., died on Sunday, Feb. 20, 
2011.  She was 87.
	 She was a librarian at the 
Kalamazoo Public Library, and also 
substituted for the Lansing Public 
Schools.
	 Survivors included her daughters, 
Luanne (Ed) Rabideau, Kristine (Dave) 
Holubowicz and Barbara Pasch; son-in-
law, Tom Pasch; nine grandchildren; 
and four great-grandchildren.

	 Malcolm Brown ’49 of Saratoga 
Springs, N.Y., died on Saturday, Nov. 20, 
2010.  He was 83.
	 He retired from Bacon Hill 
Reformed Church.  He served as 
director of ministries of the Peniel Bible 
Conference.
	 Survivors include his wife of 55 
years, Florence Stewart ’52 Brown; 
his son, Timothy (Cathy) Brown; 
brother Bruce Brown; two sisters, Edith 
McCormick and Margaret Call; and 
many nieces and nephews.

	 Jerry Bulthuis ’40 of Holland, 
Mich., died on Tuesday, Nov. 30, 2010.  
He was 95.
	 He was a private practice physician 
in Jamestown from 1947 to 1982.
	 Survivors include his children, 
Mary (Neil) Van Regenmorter, Linda 
(Tom) Spalman, George (Trudy) Bulthuis 
and Ron Byker; 10 grandchildren; 11 
great-grandchildren; brothers, Glenn 
(Alida) Bulthuis ’46, and Donald (Elaine) 
Bulthuis ’50; sister-in-law, Genevieve 
and Clair DeMull; and many nieces and 
nephews, including Steven Bulthuis ’90.

	 David Clark ’60 of Muskegon, 
Mich., died on Friday, Jan. 21, 2011.  He 
was 72.
	 He was a teacher and a guidance 
counselor, and also worked as a financial 
advisor.
	 Survivors include his wife, Janice 
Northrop Clark; daughter, Kristin Clark 
’95 (Jeff) Williams; sons, Stephen (Erin) 
Clark, Jeffrey (Samantha) Anhalt ’94, 
Joel (Krista) Anhalt, and Jonathan (Erin) 
Anhalt; 19 grandchildren; brother, 
Charles (Donna) Clark; sisters, Doris Ann 
Clark and Claudia (Larry) Pearson; and 
former wife, Norma Jean Foster ’70 Clark.

	 Thomas DePree ’57 of Holland, 
Mich., died on Saturday, Dec. 4, 2010.  
He was 75.

	 He owned an insurance company 
in Holland, and served as the chairman 
for the Ottawa County Republican Party 
and on the Ottawa County Board of 
Commissioners.
	 Survivors include his wife of nearly 
50 years, Deanna DePree; two daughters, 
Dana DePree Minter and Dori DePree; a 
son, Hopwood DePree; a granddaughter, 
Jetsen Black Minter; two brothers, 
Kenneth DePree ’54 and James DePree; 
and a sister, Suzanne DePree.

	 Richard De Vlaming ’67 of 
Hamilton, Ontario, Canada, died on 
Wednesday, Aug. 11, 2010.  He was 68.
	 He was a retired insurance broker 
who served as president of the Insurance 
Brokers Association.
	 Survivors include his wife, Donelle 
Diggle ’67 De Vlaming; a son, Len; 
daughter-in-law, Caireen; and two 
granddaughters.

	 Louise McDowell ’53 DeWitte 
of Webster, N.Y., died on Friday, Dec. 
31, 2010.  She was 79.
	 She was a school teacher and a 
volunteer for the Nature Conservancy’s 
Thousand Acre Swamp.
	 Survivors include her husband, 
Roy DeWitte ’53; a son, David (Frances) 
DeWitte; daughters, Nancy DeWitte ’82 
(Tom) Condon, Anne (Dan) Shelley; 
grandchildren, Stephanie DeWitte ’09, 
Robert and Mary DeWitte, and Tyler 
and Lauren Shelley; brothers, Ralph 
(Peg) McDowell and James (Shirley) 
McDowell; and several nieces and 
nephews.

	 Delbert De Young ’52 of 
Friesland, Wis., died on Sunday, Jan. 30, 
2011.  He was 81.
	 He founded Cupery & De Young 
Storage Corp., Adams Transit Inc. and 
De Young Rentals.
	 He and his first wife Doris, 
established a scholarship fund at Hope, 
The Delbert ’52 and Doris ’52 De Young 
Scholarship Fund. 
	 Survivors include his wife, Betty De 
Young; his son, Peter De Young ’78 and 
James (Holly Anderson ’90) De Young 
’88; his daughter, Mary De Young ’78; 
two granddaughters, Tessa and Rebecca 
De Young; two stepsons, Douglas 
(Deidre) Lloyd  and Donald (Sally) Lloyd; 
step-daughter, Lisbeth (David) Deblitz; 
four step-grandchildren, Douglas (Kiley) 
Lloyd, Samuel Lloyd, David (Alexia) 
Deblitz, and Emily Deblitz; step-great-
granddaughter, Evelyn; his sister, 
Marlene (James) Smedema; two sisters-
in-law, Ruth Kroes ’51 De Young Cupery 
and Kay Adams; and step-sister-in-law, 
Nancy Noordhof.

	 Marcine Muilenburg ’53 
DeJong of Waterville, Minn., died on 
Monday, Jan. 3, 2011.  She was 82.
	 After several teaching jobs in Iowa 
and Michigan, she and her husband 
moved to Kodaikanal, South India in 
1957 to teach in a boarding school for 
missionary children.  They retired to 
Arizona in 1993.
	 Survivors include her husband of 
58 years, Keith DeJong ’50; her sister, 
Lee Roos; her sons, Garry (Suzanne 

Smith) DeJong, Bruce (Tamar Ulrich) 
DeJong. James (Dawn Reynolds) DeJong; 
her daughter, Dorothy (Jeff Jarvis) 
DeJong; her grandchildren, Terah, Hans, 
S. Ketsa, Leif and Andry DeJong, Noelle 
and Annelise DeJong, and Hunger 
DeJong-Caron.

	 Joseph Dolnik ’52 of Kalamazoo, 
Mich., died on Wednesday Jan. 19, 
2011.  He was 86.
	 He was employed as a teacher in 
Shelby and Kalamazoo schools and later 
as a machine operator for Eaton Corp.
	 Survivors include his wife, Barbara 
Dolnik; children, Richard (Dorrie) 
Dolnik, Ronald (Laura) Dolnik and 
Kathy Dolnik; nine grandchildren; five 
great-grandchildren; and several nieces 
and nephews.

	 Julia Blough ’64 Dunton of 
DeMotte, Ind., died on Saturday, Dec. 
25, 2010.  She was 68.
	 She taught high school and college-
level students.
	 Survivors include her sons; James 
Dunton and John (Nedra) Katrine Curtis 
Dunton; a brother, Michael (Janet 
Hollander ’63) Blough ’61; and nieces 
and nephews, including David Blough 
’87, Kenneth Blough ’90 and Ruth 
Blough ’93 Cowles.

	 Shirley Leslie ’49 Dykstra of 
Centreville, Va., died on Friday, Nov. 26, 
2010.  She was 86.
	 A lifelong artist, she was an 
accomplished carpenter and worked 
scene design with the theatre 
department at SUNY Binghamton (now 
Binghamton University).  She obtained 
her real estate license in 1980 and 
became an agent in Fairfax.
	 Survivors include her brother, 
Craig Leslie ’51; her four children, 
Leslie Dykstra ’74 (Robert Schoening), 
Lynne Perry, Craig (Valerie) Dykstra 
and Kevin (Katy O’Grady) Dykstra; five 
grandchildren; a great-granddaughter; 
and many nieces and nephews, including 
Linda Leslie ’82 and Dwight Leslie ’72.

	 Vergil Dykstra ’49 of Fairfax, 
Va., died on Friday, Dec. 31, 2010.  He 
was 85.
	 His teaching career including 
positions at the University of Cincinnati, 
University of Oregon, the University of 
Wisconsin, University of Minnesota and 
SUNY Binghamton.
	 Survivors include his four children, 
Leslie Dykstra ’74 (Robert Schoening), 
Lynne Perry, Craig (Valerie) Dykstra 
and Kevin (Katy O’Grady) Dykstra; five 
grandchildren; a great-granddaughter; 
and many nephews and nieces including 
Linda Leslie ’82 and Dwight Leslie ’72.
	
	 Harold Franken ’51 of Holland, 
Mich., died on Monday, Dec. 13, 2010.  
He was 82.
	 He worked for WHTC for 41 years 
and was president of the Holland area 
Reformed Church classis.
	 Survivors include wife of 55 years, 
Jean Franken; his children, John (Kim) 
Franken ’85 and Steve (Liesje) Franken; 
and six grandchildren, including 
William Franken ’14.

http://www.hope.edu/pr/share/nfhc/archive/expandedobituary.html


	 Gertrude Bolema ’44 Fuller of 
Naples, Fla., died on Thursday, Oct. 21, 
2010.  She was 90.
	 She was the business administrative 
assistant to her husband with several of 
his businesses.
	 Survivors include her brother, 
David (Patti) Bolema; her sons, Tim ( 
Susan) Fuller and Steven Fuller; three 
grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; 
and several nieces and nephews, 
including Theodore (Sally) Bolema ’82 
and Sally Bolema ’84 (William ’84) Fisher.

	 Gerard Gnade ’50 of Okemos, 
Mich. died on Wednesday, Dec. 29, 
2010.  He was 84.
	 He retired from his medical practice 
in 2003 and was also a chief of staff, 
medical director of Hospice and director 
of utilization review during his career.
	 Survivors include his wife, Ruth 
Ann; his children, Carol (Lorraine 
Miller) Gnade, Diane Gnade ’77 
(Robert) Valentine, Gail (Steven Palmer) 
Gnade, Gerard (Kimberly) Gnade, 
Rena VanRenterghem ’87 (Ron) Azar, 
and Robert (Cynthia Van Duryne 
’90) VanRenterghem ’90; brother, 
Kenneth (the late Mari) Gnade ’56; 
18 grandchildren, including William 
Valentine ’09; nine great-grandchildren; 
and three nieces and their families.

	 David Hager ’52 of Warrenville, 
Ill., died on Wednesday, April 21, 2010.  
He was 80.
	 He was the founder and owner of 
D.J. Hager, Inc., a consultant in pension 
and profit-sharing plans.

	 Survivors include his children, P. 
Elizabeth Hager ’77 (Mario) Testani, 
Derrick Hager ’79, Kimberley (Philip) 
Libers, Daniel (Kimille) Hager and Brooke 
(Joseph) Filas; a brother, Daniel Hager 
’54; and nine grandchildren.
	
	 Audrey Christy ’49 Heasty of 
Bloomington, Ind., died on Thursday, 
Aug. 19, 2010.  She was 84.
	 She and her husband were 
missionaries in Africa for approximately 
15 years. She returned to Kenya after her 
husband’s death and worked in the clinic 
they opened until she retired in 1997.
	 Survivors include her six children, 
Alfred Heasty, Rita Chee, Dennis Heasty, 
Dona Brown, Paul Heasty and adopted 
son, James Bol Biel; 15 grandchildren; 
and eight great-grandchildren.

	 Linda Lange ’74 of Huntington 
W.Va., died on Monday, Nov. 29, 2010.  
She was 60.
	 Survivors include her brother, Mark 
(Karla) Lange ’76.

	 Joanne Hasper ’68 Langeland of 
Muskegon, Mich., died on Thursday, Jan. 
20, 2011.  She was 64.
	 She was an active homemaker and a 
“second mom” to many of her children’s 
friends.
	 Survivors include her husband, 
Charles Langeland ’67; five children, 
Carrie (Todd) Carlson, Christie (Patrick) 
Kennedy, Cindy (Tim) Taylor, Charles 
(girlfriend, Kim Weiland) Langeland, Jr. 
and Cathy (Don) Lake; 11 grandchildren; 
and sister, Barbara (Mark) Sanders.

	 Blaise Levai ’42 of Jacksonville, 
Fla., died on Monday, Dec. 20, 2010.  He 
was 91.
	 He served as a missionary pastor 
and professor in India for more than 15 
years. He worked as managing editor 
for the American Bible Society, director 
of literature for the Methodist Board 
of Missions in New York and pastor of 
churches in New Jersey and Florida.
	 He received an honorary Doctorate 
of Humane Letters from Hope College in 
1987.
	 Survivors include his wife Marian 
Korteling ’47 Levai; his five children, 
Lynda, Kathy, Nanci, Bob and Judy; 
10 grandchildren; and three great-
grandchildren.

	 Robert Looyenga ’61 of Rapid 
City, S.D., died on Thursday, Nov. 11, 
2010.  He was 71.
	 He taught analytical chemistry 
at South Dakota School of Mines and 
Technology for 25 years and was a 
forensic chemist for the Pennington 
County Sheriff’s Office and the Rapid 
City Police Dept.
	 Survivors include his wife, Marilyn 
Fugazzotto ’61 Looyenga; four children, 
W. Paul Looyenga, Judith Looyenga, 
Mark Looyenga and Suzanne Norton; 
nine grandchildren; two sisters Faye 
Rychman and Donna Heckelsmiller; and 
a brother, Lowell Looyenga.

	 Julius Lubbers ’40 of Holland, 
Mich., died on Friday, Jan. 21, 2011.  He 
was 92.
	 He practiced dentistry in Holland 
until the mid-1980s.
	 Survivors include his children, 
Pamela Lubbers, Peg Sarantos, and Jeffrey 
(Carol) Lubbers; 11 grandchildren, nine 
great-grandchildren; his sister, Mildred 
(Julius) Tripp; and several nieces and 
nephews.

	 Rosey Seith ’45 Maatman of 
Holland, Mich., died on Sunday, Feb. 13, 
2011.  She was 87.
	 She was a teacher at the Zeeland and 
Hamilton high schools for 22 years.
	 Survivors include her husband of 
64 years, Donald Maatman; children, 
Stephen (Lynn) Maatman ’73 and 
Peggy Maatman (James) Sonke; and four 
grandchildren.

	 Hamilton McCallum ’51 of 
Hudsonville, Mich., died on Sunday, Feb. 
13, 2011.  He was 80.
	 He was the head of industrial 
engineering at General Motors for 32 
years.
	 Survivors include his children, Betsy 
(Barry) Eisenga, Susan (Gary) Mosher, 
Cindy (Rick) Mouw and Sarah ( Terry) 
Prindle; 11 grandchildren, including 
Adam Eisenga ’02 and Katherine Eisenga 
’06; two great-grandchildren; brother, 
John (Mary Kuit ’50) McCallum ’50; and 
many in-laws.

	 John Muller ’42 of Spring Lake, 
Mich., died on Sunday, Feb. 6, 2011.  He 
was 89.
	 He served as a pastor for churches in 
New York, Canada, Michigan, Florida and 
California.  He also published five books, 

the most recent No Nonsense Ministry.
	 Survivors include his two children, 
Mary Jane Muller ‘68 Montgomery and 
John Jay Muller; grandchildren, John 
Duitsman and Naomi Chmelik, John 
Jay Muller, Jr. and Sarajane Huerbsch; 
and great-grandchildren, Collin Correia, 
Peyton Brill, Bronywn Audrey Hall and 
Clara Huerbsch.

	 George Nordhouse ’41 of Spring 
Lake, Mich., died on Tuesday, Feb. 15, 
2011.  He was 96.
	 He worked at Nordhouse Equipment 
Co. until his retirement.
	 Survivors include his step-daughter, 
Valerie Garrot; and many cousins.

	 Mary “Betty” Oonk-Wojahn ’90 
of Holland, Mich., died on Sunday, Dec. 
26, 2010.  She was 82.
	 She was a telephone operator for 
Michigan Bell for more than 30 years. She 
worked as a receptionist at Big Dutchman 
and was an art assistant at West Ottawa 
High School for five years.
	 Survivors include her children, 
Michael (Barbara) Oonk ’70, Mary Oonk 
’73 (Michael) Veele, Jack Oonk ’86, Kim 
Wojahn, Dan Ross and Carol (Wayne) 
Roberts; 14 grandchildren; 14 great-
grandchildren; sister, June McMeeken; 
and many nieces, nephews and cousins.

	 Word has been received of the death 
of John Pink ’71 of Royal Oak, Mich., 
who died on Monday, Jan. 28, 2002.  He 
was 54.

	 Gerard “Nick” Pool ’56 of 
Muskegon, Mich., died on Tuesday, Nov. 
23, 2010.  He was 76.
	 He earned a master piano 
builder certificate in 1961 and worked 
throughout West Michigan as a musician 
and freelance keyboard technician.  He 
tuned pianos for some of the music 
industry’s biggest names, including Duke 
Ellington, George Shearing and Victor 
Borge.
	 Survivors include his former wife, 
Ellen; a son, Andrew; two daughters, 
Sarah and Ann; four grandchildren; and a 
brother, Thomas Pool ’64.

	 Robert Prins ’54 of Canon City, 
Colo., died on Sunday, Nov. 14, 2010.  He 
was 78.
	 He spent the last 30 years of 
his career as a higher education 
administrator, and was president emeritus 
of Iowa Wesleyan College.
	 Survivors include his wife of 
60 years, Ruth Prins; children, Linda 
Weber, Douglas (Teri) Prins, Debra 
(Dean) Heaivilin, Nancy (Paul) Andrews, 
Eric Prins and Sarah (Jim) Schmid; 10 
grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; 
and sister, Doris Prins ’50 (Paul ’50) 
Alderink.

	 Barbara Upward ’82 Pyett of 
Beverly Hills, Mich., died on Tuesday, 
Dec. 28, 2010 after a six-year battle with 
BAC lung cancer. She was 50.
	 She was a certified public 
accountant, homemaker, community 
volunteer, gifted home decorator and 
gardener.
	 Survivors include her children, 
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Christopher and Margaret; parents, 
Donald (Audrey) Upward; siblings, Jane 
(Count) Darling and Geoff Upward; and 
many nieces and nephews.

	 Ivan Roggen ’36 of Saginaw, 
Mich., died on Sunday, Nov. 28, 2010.  
He was 96.
	 He maintained a general pediatrics 
practice in Saginaw until his retirement 
in 1985.
	 Survivors include his wife of 53 
years, Jane Roggen; three sons and two 
daughters, Altan (Kathy) Stalker, Betty 
Ann Stalker, Lynn (Lloyd) Pender, 
Michael (Kathie) Stalker and John 
Roggen; his sister, Marion Roggen ’40 
McGilvra; eight grandchildren; and nine 
great-grandchildren.

	 Word has been received of the death 
of Nancy Vanderkolk ’62 Saccani of 
Tucson, Ariz., who died on Monday, Jan. 
17, 2011. She was 71.
	 She taught middle school English, 
first in New Jersey and later in Colorado.

	 Lila Wiersma ’37 Salisbury of 
Saint Joseph, Mich., died on Friday, Jan. 
28, 2011.  She was 95.
	 She taught elementary school for 
more than 31 years in Garden City, Mich.
	 Survivors include her son, C. “Gib” 
(Karyl) Salisbury III; and a grandson, 
Charles (Jennifer) Salisbury IV.

	 Ruth Stryker ’41 Smith of 
Angola, Ind., died on Monday, Oct. 25, 
2010.  She was 90.
	 She served as a librarian at Tri-
State University and was a volunteer tax 
preparer for the IRS.
	 Survivors include her two sons, 
Q. Douglas (Sherry) Smith and Jeffery 
Smith; and several nieces and nephews, 
including David Stryker ’65 and John 
(Mary VanKoevering ’60) Stryker ’60.

	 Homer Smith ’37 of Fort Myers, 
Fla., died on Monday, Dec. 20, 2010.  He 
was 96.
	 He established a scholarship fund at 
Hope, The Homer “Duke” ’37 and Louise 
Smith Scholarship Fund.
	 Survivors include his step-daughter, 
Virginia (Daniel) Roscioli; step-son, Peter 
(Melanie) Rice; and two grandchildren.

	 Julia Bernius ’52 Spitzler of 
Murfreesboro, Tenn., died on Friday, Jan. 
7, 2011.  She was 79.
	 She was an English teacher and then 
was a typographer for The Phipps Press 
for 15 years.
	 Survivors include her daughter, 
Linda (Jimmy) Sadler; two sons, Kenneth 
(Paula) Spitzler and Michael (Patricia) 
Spitzler; granddaughter, Maggie Spitzler; 
sister-in-law, Jessica Bernius; three 
nephews, Matthew, Paul and Glenn 
Bernius; and former husband, Henry 
Spitzler.

	 Margaret Friesema ’44 Staver of 
Jackson, Mich., died on Friday, Dec. 18, 
2009.  She was 87.
	 Survivors include her daughter, 
Mary Kuhl; and three grandchildren, 
Michael, Molly and Peter Kuhl.

	 Jane Spencer ’73 Stegenga of 
Forest Acres, S.C., died on Saturday, Dec. 
4, 2010.  She was 59.
	 She worked at Richland Memorial 
Hospital in the neo-natal intensive care 
unit.
	 Survivors include her parents, 
Robert (Frances Riggs ’56) Spencer ’53; 
and her sons, Robert and Chad Stegenga; 
and seven grandchildren.

	 Allyn Stillman ’50 of Lebanon, 
Ohio, died on Thursday, Dec. 30, 2010.  
He was 83.
	 He retired from General Electric 
Company after 35 years of service.
	 Survivors include his wife of 59 
years, Marguerite Stillman; sons, Mark 
and Neil (Rita) Stillman; daughter, 
Gloria (Ken) Blankenship; and three 
grandchildren.

	 Glenn Stokdyk ’46 of Fort Worth, 
Texas, died on Sunday, Dec. 26, 2010.  He 
was 86.
	 He worked at Bond Radiological 
Group until he retired.
	 Survivors include his children, 
Dale (Karen) Stokdyk, Lisa Stokdyk, 
Linda Stokdyk and Mike (Julie) Stokdyk; 
granddaughter, Kasey Stokdyk; and sister, 
Shirley Stokdyk.

	 Ruth Vander May ’42 Van 
Tatenhove of Holland, Mich., died on 
Tuesday, Jan. 25, 2011.  She was 89.
	 Survivors include her two sons, 
Craig Van Tatenhove and Eric Van 
Tatenhove; seven grandchildren; five 
great-grandchildren; two sisters, Shirley 
Green and Joanne Linck; and sister-in-
law, Edna VanTatenhove ’47 Haworth.

	 Betty Vicha ’61 Van Wyk of Oak 
Park, Ill., died on Nov. 14, 2010. She was 
71.
	 In 1999, she began her career as a 
certified financial planner until retiring in 
2005.
	 Survivors include her son, Mark 
(Linda) Van Wyk; daughter Laura (Bob); 
her granddaughter, Lily Lin Van Wyk; 
and her sister and traveling companion, 
Diane Vicha ’56 Ogle.

	 Gertrude “Trudy” Van Zee ’34 
of Kalamazoo, Mich., died on Sunday, 
Feb. 6, 2011.  She was 98.
	 She was the senior catalog librarian 
at Western Michigan University from 
1952 to 1978, retiring as associate 
professor emerita of university libraries.
	 Survivors include many cousins.

	 Robert Visser ’54 of Sun City 
West, Ariz., died on Saturday, Nov. 27, 
2010.  He was 78.
	 After teaching and coaching for 36 
years in the Michigan public schools, he 
retired and was active with his church, 
Arizona schools and with Meals on 
Wheels.
	 Survivors include his wife Suzanne 
Swemer ‘54 Visser; his children, 
Jane Visser ’79 (David ’78) Vander 
Velde, Margaret Visser ’83 (Brian ’82) 
Rideout and David Visser; and eight 
grandchildren, including Paul Vander 
Velde ’09 and Valerie Rideout ’09.

	 Frieda Grote ’45 Wezeman of 
Coupeville, Wash., died on Tuesday, Feb. 
8, 2011.  She was 87.
	 She was an accomplished musician 
and played piano and organ for 60 years. 
She taught special education and second 
grade, retiring in 1987.
	 Survivors include her children, 
Paul (Leah), Tim (Nancy), and Lois (Bill); 
eight grandchildren; and three great-
grandchildren.

	 René Willis Jr. ’41, of Holland, 
Mich., died on Wednesday, Jan. 19, 2011. 
He was 91.
	 He worked in varying positions for 
Holland Color which changed ownership 
to Chematron and eventually BASF. He 
was instrumental in developing paints 
for the auto industry before moving into 
sales and then overseeing OSHA safety 
regulations for the Holland location.
	 Survivors include his wife of 69 
years, Anita Vogt ’41 Willis; his daughter, 
Pamela (Annie) Olson; son-in-law, Phil 
Olson; grandchildren, Benjamin (Leslie) 
Thomas, Tracy (Taylor) Aalvik, Kathryn 
(Kirk) Koeman; great-grandchildren, Scott 
and Randall Thomas, Steven and Allyson 
Hughes, Andrew and Matthew Koeman 
and Kyla Aalvik; and many nieces and 
nephews.

Sympathy to
	 The family of Kodjopa Attoh of 
Ithaca, N.Y., who died on Monday, Feb. 
7, 2011.  He was 66.
	 He was an associate professor of 
geology at Hope from 1981 to 1993.  
While at the college, he regularly hosted 
the African foreign students enrolled 
at Hope and at Western Theological 
Seminary. He had also worked at Mekele 
University in Ethiopia, the University 
of Kuwait and the University of 
Ghana through a prestigious Fulbright 
Fellowship (2002-04) teaching geology.
	 Survivors include his wife, Sandra 
Greene; two sons, Kafui and Kwaku 
Attoh; 11 brothers and sisters; and several 
nieces and nephews.

The family of Lars Granberg of 
Holland, Mich., who died on Wednesday, 
March 2, 2011.  He was 91.

He retired from Hope in 1984 as the 
Peter C. and Emajean Cook Professor of 
Psychology. Through his years at Hope, 
he was also the founding director of the 
counseling service from 1960 to 1965, 
acting vice president for academic affairs 
during 1965-66, dean for the social 
sciences from 1975 to 1978, and director 
of interdisciplinary studies—with special 
responsibility for the Senior Seminar 
program—from 1978 until he retired.

He left Hope twice for significant 
service to other institutions. From 1954 
to 1960, he was dean of students and 
associate professor of pastoral counseling 
in psychology at Fuller Theological 
Seminary in Pasadena, Calif. He was 
president of Northwestern College in 
Orange City, Iowa, from 1966 to 1975. 
Northwestern College presented him 
with an honorary degree, an LHD, in 
1975.

Survivors include his wife of 68 
years, Carol Mae (Van Oss) Granberg ’62 
of Holland; three daughters and their 
husbands, Barbara Granberg ’67 Joldersma 
and Dan Joldersma of Holland, Karin 
Granberg-Michaelson ’70 and Wesley 
Granberg-Michaelson ’67 of Kentwood, 
Mich., and Linda and Wade Popovich 
of Burke, Va.; six grandchildren, Dirk 
Joldersma ’95 (spouse Lisa Meengs ’95 
Joldersma), Kevin Joldersma ’98 (spouse 
Kelly Bush ’98 Joldersma), J.K. Granberg-
Michaelson ’04, Karis Rose Granberg-
Michaelson ’10, Sarah Popovich-Judge 
’08 (spouse Matthew Popovich-Judge) 
and Michael Popovich; seven great-
grandchildren, Oscar, Garett, Anneka, 
Henry, Ella, Celia and Natalie Joldersma; 
his brother- and sister-in-law, Paul and 
Barbara Van Oss; and seven nieces and 
nephews, including Jonathan Van Oss ’85 
(spouse Sarah Smith ’85 Van Oss).  He was 
preceded in death by his parents, Arthur 
and Bergitte (Tonnesen) Larsen Granberg, 
and his sister and brother-in-law, Johanna 
and Fred Swanson.

	 The family of Ronald H. Hale of 
Fennville, Mich., who died on Friday, 
Dec. 17, 2010.  He was 71. 	
	 He was employed at Hope College 
for 20 years and retired as the director of 
transportation in 2003. 
	 Survivors include his wife of 52 
years, Judy; children, Lori and Scott 
Bouwman, Rhonda Hale ’84 and Dean 
Marsman ’83, and Ronald and Stacy Hale; 
eight grandchildren, Michael (Leanne) 
Bouwman, David Bouwman ’11, Kara ’11, 
Kelly ’13, Kaitlyn and Kristen Marsman, 
Ron and Brad Hale; and sisters, Lavonne 
(Earl) Klyn, and Sharon (Skip) Wilkins.

	 The family of Richard 
Oudersluys of Holland, Mich., who died 
on Saturday, Nov. 20, 2010.  He was 103.
	 He taught at Western Theological 
Seminary and Hope College until the age 
of 82, and gave his last lecture at age 90.  
He was the instructor in Greek at Hope 
during 1945-46 and 1954-55, and taught 
religion during 1951-52.  Hope presented 
him with an honorary degree in 1945. He 
was honored by HASP, of which he was 
a charter member, with its Distinguished 
Service Award in 1996.  He received 
the Western Theological Seminary 
Distinguished Alumni Award in 1988.  
Both a seminary chair and scholarship 
bear his name.
	 Survivors include his two sons, 
Richard (Carol) Oudersluys ’61 and 
Mark (Donna Droppers ’67) Oudersluys 
’67; daughter, Judith Brink; eight 
grandchildren, including JohnMark 
Oudersluys ’97; 15 great-grandchildren; 
and three great-great-grandchildren.

	 The family of Alma Mae Scarlett 
of Holland, Mich., who died on Friday, 
Dec. 10, 2010.  She was 92.
	 She worked for Hope College as 
manager of the International Education 
Office for more than 25 years, retiring 
in 1985.
	 Survivors include her daughter, 
Susan Scarlett-Middleton ’74 (John); 
brothers, Roland (Nancy) Bartels and 
Jay (Dottie) Bartels; and several nieces 
and nephews.
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A Closing Look

         No 
   Shadows
The great “snowpocalypse” of February 1-2 shut down much of the 
nation, including Hope, with the worst blizzard in more than three 
decades prompting a rare cancellation for the college.  The 12-plus 
inches of snow that fell in about as many hours didn’t break spirits, 
however, and even provided occasion for some singular entertainment 
as students developed sledding runs in the temporary hills that sprouted, 
made a snow angel or two, and—Feb. 2 was, after all, Groundhog Day—
built a snow cave here and there.


